
January 25, 2025


Peter Domine, Planner II

City of Salem Planning Division

555 Liberty Street SE

Salem OR 97301


Tree Regulation Variance/Class 2 Driveway Approach Permit 

Case No. TRV-Dap25-01

 

Dear Mr. Domine.


Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on the four Tree Regulation Variance 
requests and a Class 2 Driveway Approach Permit request in conjunction with a development 
of a cottage cluster located in the 1000 Block of Schurman DR S, Salem OR.  


Upon review of the materials mailed to us, review of the Salem Revised Code as it relates to 
tree variance and driveway approach permits, as well as an observational review of the 
property, it is our analysis and request that the applications for tree variances be denied and 
application of driveway permit be denied or reviewed further.


Tree Regulation Variance Requests on Tree Removal


A dilemma faced in the development of this particular site is two opposing City initiatives. The 
first is the need to create additional housing based upon the projected population increase by 
2035. The second is the preservation of significant trees - in this case the small grove of 
Oregon White Oak trees on the site. Which takes precedence: the long standing trees that 
provide inherent value to the property, neighborhood and the environment or the maximization 
of housing units? The applicant is maximizing the number of detached dwelling units on the 
site at the expense of some of the largest oak trees. It appears the variance requests are based 
upon removal of every tree that interferes with providing the maximum concentration of units 
on the site without demonstrating the variance approval criteria as it relates to hardship and 
economical use.


• The applicant knew at the time of land purchase that the significant trees were on site but 
elected to develop a plan that would maximize revenue and result in removing significant 
trees. Of the three significant site oak trees requested to be removed, the far eastern tree is 
the largest tree on the site and is being proposed for removal as it interferes with 
development of a unit. The other two oak trees interfere with the proposed paved parking. 
The application fails to show that there are no reasonable design alternatives that would 
enable the preservation of all significant trees.


• One obvious alternative would be less units. Fewer units would result in lesser 
development costs, less need for parking, less paved area, increased open space 
between units for privacy, space for all the white oaks to thrive and perhaps more livable 
and attractive housing for future residents. The application does not show that a smaller 
scaled development was even considered and whether it would be economically viable.


• Another option is to request a minor partition to produce three single family lots.  Each lot 
could contain a  duplex, triplex or four-plex which could be positioned to not interfere 
with the trees. This option would likely save costs of the site work, utility installations and 
development costs and create more useable open space.




• The applicant states that “without the variance, the applicant would suffer a reduction in the 
fair market value of the applicant's property.”  When recently purchased, the property was 
severely overgrown with vegetation including scrub trees, bushes, ivy, black berries and other 
weeds.  The owner subsequently cleared the land, retaining the significant trees resulting in a 
site ready for development.  Its hard to believe that per the applicant’s application that an 
improved and cleared site, if necessary to sell, would result in a loss of fair market 
value.Another option, if sale were necessary, would be for the applicant to request a minor 
partition of the land to produce three single family lots that could generate more than the 
original purchase price.   


• From off-site observation, there have been a substantial number of trees cut down since the 
parcel was purchased.  It appears to be at least 20, likely more that were removed and 
fortunately only 5 of those had a 10 inch or greater diameter and could be removed before 
requesting a tree variance. One of the remaining 10 inch or greater diameter trees on the site 
is a tall and fast growing evergreen.  This evergreen tree is adjacent to one the white oaks 
that is being saved. This evergreen is growing through the white oak branches/canopy and 
competes with the nourishments needed by the oak tree thus affecting the oak tree’s viability. 
It is critical to remove this evergreen to maintain the health of this existing oak grove. This 
should be the only tree that is approved for removal.  This evergreen removal combined with 
the five other trees of a 10 inch or greater diameter results in 6 total removed trees which is 
35% of the total trees on site removed.  


Class 2 Driveway Approach Permit Request


Vehicular parking is permitted only on the east of Gilbert Street.  There is a concern by 
neighbors on Gilbert Street about the location of the proposed driveway approach.  As 
proposed it will eliminate a few parking spots. Parking for homeowners and their guests is 
already difficult as much of the parking on Gilbert Street is used by residents of nearby 
apartments on Schurman Drive.  


Site Location and type of housing


This small grove of white oaks on the project site, is on the border of a white oak savanna 
covering the Candalaria and Laurel Spring neighborhoods. White oaks grow in areas that are 
too dry or exposed and where other trees have difficulty surviving. They are drought tolerant, 
resistant to and recover well from ice and snow damage and survive through a variety of 
temperatures. With the changes seen in the local climate and weather patterns, these are the 
perfect specimens to have on this site. Both the grouping along Schurman Drive and the two 
trees near the proposed parking lot will provide shade and make for a comfortable outdoor 
setting. They are the one consistent item that blends the nearby single family residences with 
the multifamily developments in this neighborhood. It would take decades to grow newly 
planted trees to provide the benefits these trees currently bring to the area. Removing any of 
them is wrong. They all should be saved and the development made to accommodate their 
beauty and benefits.  


We do support development of the site and a cottage cluster might fill an unmet housing need.    
We also want to inform the city and the developer of the local neighborhood conditions that 
might limit desirability of a heavily concentrated and not easily accessed site. This single family 
lot is located on the only fairly flat section of a very steep hill that runs from South River Road 
up to Hanson Ave S. Be aware that this property is only easily accessible by vehicle. There is 
no public transportation in the area. The closest public transportation is located on Commercial 
Street which is approximately 1 1/4 miles away and to get there one must make a steep climb 
up Schurman and Crestview Dr. This is not a bicycle friendly area due to the steepness of the 
roadway and only a few hardy bikers and walkers make the climb up and down. There are also 



no nearby services in the area. These conditions could limit desirability of the cottage units 
especially if the intent is to target a specific population or income limit that might lack the 
ability to drive or pay for private transportation.


It was unclear to us from the information provided, the square footage of the proposed units.  
We hope they meet the modern cluster cottage size of 400+ square feet per unit and perhaps 
provide community space for gathering. 


We hope that the final outcome will blend and complement the style of the homes in the 
neighborhood. We and several of our neighbors have resided in this neighborhood for over 30 
years and are available to share our knowledge of the area and provide input that may assure a 
successful housing development.


Our conclusion is theTree Regulation Variance Request and the Driveway Approach Permit 
request failed to demonstrate a necessity to remove any of the white oak trees or to 
demonstrate a need to eliminate parking spots on Gilbert that are in high demand.  We desire 
that all of these comments and concerns be considered in making your decision.


Thank you for the opportunity to comment.


Don Herman

Betty Markey

2590 Crestview DR S




From: Tom Mayer <tomval2@comcast.net> 

Sent: Monday, January 27, 2025 4:10 PM 

To: Peter Domine 

Cc: Vanessa Nordyke 

Subject: Tree Regulation Variance/Class2 DrivewayApproach Permit Case No. TRV-DAP 

25-01 

 

 

 

 

 

Peter Domine, 

 

We respectfully object to the proposed driveway being located on Gilbert St for the following 

reasons: 

 

* Gilbert is a small residential street that is used by many local residences (Crestview  

   Glen, subdivision) to access South River Road, a major street to downtown. 

   We have a lot of foot and bike traffic from Gilbert St as well as from the Crestview 

   Glen subdivision. 

   Putting a driveway so close to the intersection of Gilbert and Schurman Dr S  

   would cause excess traffic and congestion including commercial activity at the          

   already congested intersection. 

 

* It’s our understanding the proposed development will include eleven cottages with 

  eleven parking spaces (includes one disabled spot). Considering the average house  

  hold  likely has two cars this leaves any cars over ten to park elsewhere. There is no  

  parking on Schurman Dr leaving Gilbert the only alternative. Gilbert already has      

  overflow parking from both Regency Park and Minto Brown Apartments. There is also  

  a new apartment complex on Schurman, Harmony Heights, directly across the 

  street from the proposed site. It does not appear to be fully occupied at this time  

  but I can just assumed once it is, any overflow will attempt to park on Gilbert leaving  

  minimal parking for the actual residents of Gilbert. 

   

* Direct access from Gilbert St will increase traffic volume and create safety concerns  

  in an area designed for residential use.  By relocating the driveway to Schurman, 

  where it can better accommodate higher traffic flow, it will help minimize disruptions  

  to the residential nature of Gilbert and reduce potential safety hazards for residents. 

 

In conclusion, direct access from Gilbert will increase traffic volume and create safety concerns in 

an area designed for residential use.  Placing the driveway on Schurman Dr would help maintain 

the existing residential character, adhere to the surrounding development patterns, and respect 

the intent of single-family zoning regulations on Gilbert. As well as reduce the traffic at the 

intersection of Schurman Dr and Gilbert St. 

 

Attracted are photo showing parking on Gilbert St on an average day. 

 

Thank you for your consideration. 



 

Tom and Valerie Mayer 

2626 Gilbert St S 

Salem, OR 

(503)931-7173 







 

 

 

 

Sent from my iPad 



Case Number: TRV-DAP25-01
Permit Number:24 125192 00 PLN
Name: Todd Baker
Submission Date: 1/26/2025
Comment:
We find the cottage cluster concept interesting and unique, but the driveway approach in this plan appears to
be at best less than ideal for the area.

1. Gilbert Street has extremely limited parking due to its narrow width. This limited width means parking is only
allowed on one (east) side. People living on Gilbert have difficulty parking on Gilbert St. due to those limitations
and its regular use as overflow parking for three nearby apartment buildings. The proposed Gilbert St. location
of the driveway curb cut will eliminate parking for the equivalent of three cars. Although rarely used by our
household this parking area is heavily used by others, especially evenings, overnight and weekends.

2. The intersection of Gilbert St. S with Schurman Dr. S creates a tight, congested corner, especially for uphill
traffic turning onto Gilbert St. S. The turn angle from that direction is acute, the visibility is limited and the
sidewalk includes a bump out. This requires a careful turn, especially if the turning vehicle encounters a vehicle
waiting at the Gilbert St. stop sign. A new driveway curb cut in close proximity to that intersection will
exacerbate the congestion/navigation problems. In addition, vehicles exiting the proposed driveway will
encounter a stop sign immediately and vehicles entering the driveway must do so in the most congested part of
Gilbert St.

3. That same congested, narrow end of Gilbert St. would also presumably have garbage services navigating in
and out of that driveway.

Those who currently live in the area would, I believe, would agree that the least disruptive to traffic flow and the
neighborhood would be a curb cut on Schurman Drive. The three apartment buildings use access from
Schurman Dr. which seems to work well.

I expect if it were the most advantageous for the developer, they would have proposed Schurman Dr. access to
begin with, but we would like to see a project design which allows the developer to maximize their cottage plan
while also being the safest and least disruptive to the neighborhood.

Unfortunately, some neighbors may be reluctant to voice their concerns due to past experience leaving the
impression that the city asks for community input but doesn't have a great deal of interest in that input or what
the neighbors see as safety or livability issues. More than once in the past we've heard "there's nothing in this
plan that isn't allowed", so it seems we're always at the mercy of the data and the city will be amenable to a
developer's plan unless it can be shown as failing to meet a city guideline, code, rule, etc. A lot of people will
just rub their neck, sigh, and think "it could be worse" or "maybe we should think about a move".

Here's wishing it could be win, win for everyone, Todd & Karla



Case Number: TRV-DAP25-01
Permit Number:24 125192 00 PLN
Name: Ashley Ohrn
Submission Date: 1/27/2025
Comment:
I am concerned about the proposal for the driveway onto Gilbert St. There is very limited parking on Gilbert and
the driving would eliminate some of those parking spaces. The proposed parking lot for the cottage cluster
would only include one parking space per cottage, but many households have more than one car, so that would
mean even more people trying to park on the street. The driveway is also proposed near to the stop sign at
Gilbert and Schurman, where it is very narrow when cars are at the stop and a car is trying to turn onto Gilbert
St. I am worried that increased traffic could create a safety issue at this intersection.



Case Number: TRV-DAP25-01
Permit Number:24 125192 00 PLN
Name: Casey Gray
Submission Date: 1/27/2025
Comment:
Street side parking is limited along Gilbert St, a recent apartment build has added more cars in the
neighborhood. It would be much better for the neighborhood here if the driveway were off Sherman instead
rather than losing 2-3 on street parking spots.
It would be preferable to keep as many trees as possible, or at least have a plan for planting new ones to help
shade the property and improve the look.



Case Number: TRV-DAP25-01
Permit Number:24 125192 00 PLN
Name: Daniel Ohrn
Submission Date: 1/27/2025
Comment:
Proposed driving and maneuvering areas do not meet minimum setback requirements from property lines for
cottage clusters.



Case Number: TRV-DAP25-01
Permit Number:24 125192 00 PLN
Name: Daniel Ohrn
Submission Date: 1/27/2025
Comment:
Parking spaces are inadequate. Occupants will park on Gilbert St, which is already congested by overflow
parking from nearby apartments. Parking is very limited on this street. Increase required parking or limit
dwellings.



Case Number: TRV-DAP25-01
Permit Number:24 125192 00 PLN
Name: Daniel Ohrn
Submission Date: 1/27/2025
Comment:
Driveway is too close to stop sign on Gilbert. Unsafe and congested.










